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the            
GOVERNING BODY 

 
MINUTES of the Governing Body held on Monday,  

24 November 2024 in room 010, Queen Anne Court, Greenwich campus,  
Park Row, Greenwich SE10 9LS and via Microsoft Teams, held at 17.00 

 
 
Present: Mr C McWilliam (Chair)  Mr M Orr  
 Mr A Chowdhury Mr R Patel (via Teams) 
 Ms P Coles  Ms J Seehra-Pearce  
 Professor J Harrington (Vice-Chancellor & CEO) Mr A Sharma (via Teams) 
 Mr R Hicks  Dr S Sweeney  
 Ms B Hill CBE Ms E Sideris  
 Ms T King  
   

In attendance:  
Mrs T Brighton (Governance Support Manager)(minutes)  
Ms G Brindley (Executive Director of People)(Item 24/17) 
Mr P Garrod (University Secretary)  
Professor V Lemm (Deputy Vice-Chancellor & Provost)  
Mr P Taylor (Chief Operating Officer)  
Ms L Watson (Chief Financial Officer)  
Professor A Westby (Deputy Vice-Chancellor (Research & Knowledge Exchange)) 
Ms O Otobo (Consultant, Halpin Partnership)  
 

Apologies for Absence: 
Professor B Boag  
Mr S Saluja   
 
 

GB 24/13 WELCOME 
 

The Chair welcomed Osaro Otobo, Consultant from Halpin Partnership, who was 
observing the meeting as part of the ongoing governance effectiveness review.  
 
The Chair reported that Professor Brian Boag would be leaving the University 
shortly to take up a role as Executive Dean at the University of East London. The 
Governing Body noted its thanks for his contribution as a Staff Governor and 
member of the Finance Committee over the past year.  
 
 

GB 24/14 ITEM FROM THE CHAIR  
 

14.1 Appointment of External Auditor 
 
The Chair reported that, following a procurement process, the Audit & Risk 
Committee had recommended the appointment of Buzzacott as the University’s 
external auditor commencing August 2025 (as set out in GB 24/P30).  The 
Governing Body approved the appointment.   
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GB 24/18 REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 JULY 
2024 FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF GREENWICH AND SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES 
(GB 23/P24) 
 
The Chief Financial Officer (CFO) presented the University’s draft report and 
financial statements for the year ended 31 July 2024.  The overall financial 
performance was mixed although all the financial KPIs had been met.  An 
operating surplus of £27m had been achieved, representing an 8.2% margin rate 
and exceeding last year’s performance.  However, both operating cash and cash 
as a percentage of income were below last year’s levels.  There had been 
corresponding increases in revenue (underpinned principally by higher student 
numbers) and expenditure as well as several one-off and non-operational 
impacting factors.  Adjustment of these factors resulted in a reduction in the 
operating surplus of £7.5m.  The balance sheet had strengthened largely in part 
due to the early redemption of the listed Bond.   
 
The CFO presented a report on Going Concern which had been prepared to assist 
the Governing Body in agreeing the preparation of the accounts on a going 
concern basis.  The report set out the scenario testing which had been undertaken 
to assess the University’s ability to withstand income and cost impacts, using three 
different scenarios against a base scenario, across the period to November 2025.  
The modelling had concluded that, even in the failure scenario, the University 
would remain financially viable over the time horizon and would also have other 
mitigating options available.  The scenario testing had satisfied the External 
Auditors and had been considered by the Finance Committee and the Audit and 
Risk Committee (ARC).  It was suggested that, as the University was likely to have 
made substantial investment in the Devonport House refurbishment and cash 
commitments would be more fixed, a different approach to next year’s assessment 
should be considered.  It might be prudent to consider running the testing earlier in 
the cycle and extrapolating the scenarios against the period of the five-year plan.    
 
The Chair of the Finance Committee reported that the Committee had examined 
the report and financial statements in detail and acknowledged the good results in 
a difficult economic environment.  Despite the significant increase in the year-end 
operating surplus, the Committee was mindful that the underlying position would 
require close monitoring.   
 
The CFO reported that the ARC had considered the External Auditors’ ISA 260 
report and discussed the key accounting matters.  These had included the 
appropriateness of the accounting treatment of the LPFA pension surplus and 
redemption of the listed Bond and the classification of the recoverability of the 
receivables balance of Greenwich Property Limited as a doubtful debt.  There had 
been some continuing issues with the journals produced by the Oracle finance 
system and the University was working to address the software problem with the 
supplier.  The Governing Body noted the improving position on bad debts as a 
consequence of debt collection measures and was satisfied that the level of 
provisioning, which the External Auditors felt was on the conservative side, was 
prudent.      
 
The Governing Body discussed how best to communicate the financial results to 
staff in the context of the sector financial challenges and ongoing efficiency 
measures.  The CFO advised that communication to staff on the University’s 
financial performance was open and transparent and staff appeared to understand 
the messaging.   
 
The Governing Body commended the executive and the CFO and her team on the 
pleasing set of results which provided assurance of the University’s current 
financial resilience. 
 
The CFO reported that the External Auditors would be issuing a ‘clean’ audit 
opinion.  Work to close the audit was nearly finalised and internal sign-off was 










